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January 19, 2016
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:
Pursuant to Ordinance 18133, Section 2, I am transmitting to the King County Council a motion for approval of the King County Metro Transit Work Plan for Improving the Transfer Environment at Locations Impacted by the University Link Bus Integration.
As part of its network planning, and consistent with service guidelines, King County Metro Transit (Metro) considers locations where transfer opportunities could be provided and where provision of convenient transfers could improve the efficiency of the network. Metro strives to make transfers convenient, safe, secure, and accessible, and to work with partners to provide environments for pedestrians in a manner consistent with the goals of City of Seattle’s Vision Zero Safer Streets for Seattle initiative.
Metro rider transfers are expected to increase with the March 26, 2016, service change as a result of the bus route integration with the Link light rail extension and its new stations at Capitol Hill and the University of Washington. In order to facilitate connections at key transfer locations, Metro is working with Sound Transit, the University of Washington and the City of Seattle Department of Transportation (SDOT) to implement this work plan to improve the transfer environment. Described in this work plan are specific improvements planned for each of 10 key transfer areas and a timeline for their implementation. The responsible party and funding source for each of the planned improvements are also identified in the work plan, as well as any legislation required to implement them. Implementation will be as expeditious as possible to help achieve the objectives of safe and accessible transfer environments.
The integration of bus service with the Link light rail extension to Capitol Hill and the University of Washington provides an opportunity for Metro to prepare for the region’s growth, expand service, and increase rider choices. Bus stop improvements included in this work plan support Objective 2 of the Economic Growth and Built Environment goal of the King County Strategic Plan, which is to “Meet the growing need for transportation services and facilities throughout the county.” Working to improve facilities that support increased ridership supports the County’s Strategic Climate Action Plan. Such efforts are also consistent with Objective 6.1 of King County Metro’s Strategic Plan for Public Transportation 2011-2021, that calls for Metro to work to create a public transportation system that emphasizes productivity, while ensuring social equity and providing geographic value.
The bus and rail integration and related changes will likely result in many riders transferring between Metro and Link services, and will provide new opportunities for riders to take transit to more destinations. To ensure that the impacts and opportunities are understood and can be addressed in future service changes as needed, the work plan identifies capital facilities that will be added at bus stops to improve the transfer environment for riders affected by the March 2016 transit service restructure. The work plan is consistent with Objective 5.2 of Metro’s Strategic Plan directing Metro to provide service that is easy to understand and use. The work plan also helps with future implementation of Strategy 3.2.2, which calls for Metro to coordinate and develop services and facilities with other providers to create an integrated and efficient regional transportation system.

The work plan includes a scope of work, tasks, schedule, milestones, and costs. It is estimated that this work plan required 50 staff hours to produce, costing $3,000, with minimal printing costs. 
Thank you for your consideration of this motion to approve the King County Metro Transit Work Plan for Improving the Transfer Environment at Locations Impacted by the University Link Bus Integration. 
If you have any questions, please contact Marty Minkoff, Acting Manager of Service Development, at 206-477-5799, or via email at marty.minkoff@kingcounty.gov.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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